Bayview Water & Sewer District
P.O. Box 637, Bayview, Idaho 83803
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

February 21, 2017
Call to Order and Roll Call: Chairman Richard Doney opened the meeting at 3:30 pm and a roll call confirmed that Vice-Chairman Sharon Meyer, directors Marsha Ritzheimer, Don Gardner and Steve May were present. 
Others Present: Operator Neil Peck and Treasurer Jessie Roe.
Guests Present: Members of the public.
Consent Agenda and Minutes: Chairman Doney started with the consent agenda and the approval of the January minutes. Mr. Gardner asked to amend the agenda under Idaho Code § 74-204 (4)c to include two topics. First being the District’s hidden operating costs, second being the recent update from a meeting attended earlier that day regarding the FEMA grant. Mr. Gardner made a motion to approve the amended agenda as well as the January minutes with a second from Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried.
Reports:

Operator Report: Mr. Peck reported on the month of January. First, United Crown came out to pull pump #1. When shutting down the main valve to the pump they discovered the check valve was leaking which caused the pump to be tripped on overload. The motor could not start with effluent back flowing through the pump. With the check valve now fixed, pump #1 is back on line. As of February 10th, United Crown has received the two new pumps for the Tri-plex station. On January 17th the water was turned off to Martin Abell’s property at the owner’s request. Saturday, January 21st, the District received an emergency call from the Wilson’s on Arapaho Drive. Sewer effluent was rising out of the ground beside the septic tank so the pump was shut down. Mr. Peck called Drains Plus who came out and pumped the tank on Sunday and returned Tuesday to make repairs to the line. On January 19th Mr. Peck sent the Department of Environmental Quality the District’s annual sewer reports for the Wastewater Land Application permit #M-105-04. Chairman Doney inquired about the old liquor store being renovated into a café and whether the District has enough ER’s to accommodate this renovation. Mr. Peck responded saying he believes the building is only allotted one ER and agreed to discuss this with the new owners of the old liquor store. 
Treasurer’s Report: Ms. Roe presented the financial report for the month of January. District income on user payments reflected that of normal operations, bringing in approximately $26,700 with the addition of a Kootenai County certification payment in the amount of $1,200. Expenses were routine as well with the District’s outflow right under $23,000. Overall, the Profit and Loss statement reports a net profit around $3,700 plus the certification income. This month, user bills went out with a charge of around $26,708 for all users. The District has seen $9,750 of this unpaid. Hopefully with implementing the new delinquent policy shut offs these funds will be easier to reclaim. Customers can expect the first warning letter to go out at the later part of this week. To date, the District has yet to see the bill for the new pumps for the tri-plex station. However, the purchase for the backup computer was made and the office network will be setup soon. Ms. Roe brought up the need for customer’s email addresses to be added to the billing software, not just for e-billing but also to assist the District in notifying their customers if an emergency were to arise. 
New Business: 

1. Flooring for the office: Chairman Doney discussed the possibility for new flooring in the District office as the carpet in the office carries an odor and is peeling up. The greatest need for removal of carpet would be in the bathroom. This area holds a health concern due to the shag carpeting surrounding the toilet that is original to the 1985 manufactured building. Mr. Gardner noted that he would be interested in seeing a type of hard flooring installed in the bathroom to assist in longevity. Ms. Meyer expressed her opposition to the cost because the District just recently raised rate to assist in the District’s savings accounts and she doesn’t feel this project should be a high priority. Mr. Gardner made a motion to research the flooring options further while keeping in mind cost and budget. Ms. Ritzheimer seconded the motion, all were in favor except Ms. Meyer; motion carried. Chairman Doney will attain three bids, even if it’s just for the bathroom.
2. Retract late fee to Acct# 3020: Ms. Roe informed everyone she was contacted by Mike, who is in charge of handling all Chan’s accounts. He inquired about a charge assessed to the account in the amount of $344.91 on September 9, 2016. Ms. Roe has tried multiple times to reach out to the previous office manager, Linda, who was in charge at the time the adjustment was processed. She has not received a call back from Linda regarding this adjustment. Upon research, Ms. Roe and the District CPA Ms. Richter are unable to determine or verify why this adjustment was assessed, therefore, it would be prudent to erase the adjustment as well as all late fees associated to the adjustment. Mr. May made a motion to erase the charge as well as the late fees associated with the adjustment followed by a second from Mr. Gardner. All were found in favor, motion carried.
3. Snow plowing: Chairman Doney informed everyone about contracting Troy Besenbark for snowplowing for the District office at $90 an hour. Chairman Doney queried the rest of the Board on their opinion for plowing. Mr. Peck suggested the District buy a plow for the company truck. Mr. Gardner made a motion to procure three bids from other companies as well as research the cost of purchasing a District plow followed by a second from Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried. 
4. Dromore Letter: Ms. Ritzheimer read a letter received from Mr. Lorenz, vice president of the Dromore Home Owners Association, regarding emergency water coverage and the lack of action from the District (attached). Ms. Ritzheimer then read the District’s response letter aloud for the audience to hear (attached). 
5. Bank Business: Ms. Ritzheimer expressed her concern with only having two board members able to sign checks. Because each check requires two signatures it would be wise to have a third member able to sign checks in case one of the only two authorized signers became unavailable due to an unforeseen circumstance. Neither Ms. Ritzheimer or Mr. Gardner wanted to be added to the bank account, therefore, Mr. May made a motion to have a third signer added to the bank account in the event that the Chairman and/or Vice-Chairman are unavailable, seconded by Ms. Ritzheimer. All were in favor, motion carried.
6. District office space for rent: Chairman Doney introduced Lory Sharp who has asked if the District would be willing to rent the back office space to her. She is employed by VA Health and manages her client’s chronic pain via telephone. She lives on Lewellen Creek Road and has a hard time receiving fast enough internet at her house. Ms. Roe noted the recommendations from the District’s CPA; they would need a lock on the user payment drop box as well as the supply cabinet, files, and all areas containing private District information. Ms. Ritzheimer made a motion to rent the office space for $200 a month on condition that the District has a contract in place with Ms. Sharp and she provides her own phone and internet. The motion was seconded by Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried.
Old Business:
1. FEMA grant update: Ms. Ritzheimer reported on the meeting she and Mr. Gardner attended at the Kootenai County Commissioners office from earlier in the day. They have accepted the grant approval and the recipient agreement for the Hazard Mitigation Grant Program. Bayview Water and Sewer will be awarded the necessary $20,000 for the generators with a stipulation that the District has to get three quotes for the generators and tanks. The District will not actually receive the money but rather submit the invoices for payment. Mileage and time needs to be tracked by District employees for reporting requirements. Any and all documentation relating to the project needs to be kept for a minimum of three years.  
2. Hidden Costs: Mr. Gardner then talked about the hidden costs of operating Bayview Water and Sewer District. Things like directors taking time off work to attend to District matters, or using their vehicle to travel to meetings and not tracking mileage. He recommended the Board turn in mileage sheets so the community knows the cost of doing business for the District. 
Announcements: Chairman Doney announced the success of sending user bills via email this month. They have 19 people signed up for e-bills so far. If anyone else is interested please call the office. Emailing is beneficial for service announcements as well, not just billing. Next, he announced the success of getting Bonner County to allow Tim and Sue Meyer to be eligible voters pertaining to affairs of Bayview Water and Sewer District.  

Public Comment: A member of the audience said she represents Bayview Bylines and asked Chairman Doney when the Board would like to announce the election in their paper. He responded saying that there will be two positions up for re-election this year; his and Ms. Ritzheimer’s. Chairman Doney confirmed he will be running for his position again while Ms. Ritzheimer she said she would not be running for her position. Elections take place in May so he will email something for her to add in the Bylines. 
With no further business to discuss the regular meeting was adjourned at 4:36 pm.
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